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In a two-part ceremony at the Annapolis Sheraton on
May 17, MIEMSS honored children from across the
State and also presented its annual Stars of Life
Awards to honor EMS personnel, citizens, and EMS
programs. Photos of the winners receiving their
awards, as well as summaries of why they received
them, follow. 

Eight children were recognized for their actions
which ensured that people in Maryland received “the right
care when it counts,” by assisting in providing a life-saving
service to someone in their community. Each of the fol-
lowing received a “Right Care When It Counts” Award.

Michael Tanner Shoemaker (Washington County):
On March 24, 2008, Tanner called the 9-1-1 operator to ask
for help. His mother had fallen down the stairs and was
unconscious; they needed an ambulance. Tanner (then 8
years old) talked to the dispatcher while his father ran to

the aid of his mother. Tanner knew his home address, his
mother's age, and how many steps she fell down. He
answered all the questions and only checked with his dad
to be sure the dogs were not going to be in the para-
medics' way when they arrived. When touring the 9-1-1
center later that month, Tanner told the staff he learned
when to call 9-1-1 while he was on a visit to the Children's
Safety Village in Hagerstown as part of a school safety cur-
riculum. 

Kevin Steven Tchato (Howard County): On
December 18, 2008, Kevin Steven Tchato recognized that
something was wrong with his mother. She was 9 months
pregnant and 5-year-old Kevin found her unresponsive; so
he called 9-1-1. When EMS arrived, he opened the door
and took the crew to his mother's side. He knew his
father's cell phone number and gave it to the EMS team.
Kevin's quick action and calm reactions helped not only
his mother but also his unborn sibling.
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Award winner Michael Tanner Shoemaker with his family, EMSC
Program Director Cyndy Wright-Johnson (behind Tanner), and
MIEMSS Executive Director Dr. Robert Bass (extreme right).

(Continued on page 2)

Award winner Kevin Steven Tchato with (l-r) Howard County
Deputy Chief for EMS Operations John Butler, EMSC Program
Director Cyndy Wright-Johnson, Kevin's family, and MIEMSS
Executive Director Dr. Robert Bass.
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Cole Becker and Jordan Becker (Howard County):
Early in the morning of October 14, 2008, Cole Becker 
(8 years old) heard a loud bang coming from the upstairs
of his home. He went upstairs and found his mother on
the floor of the master bathroom; she was unconscious.
Cole dialed 9-1-1 and spoke with the dispatcher, checking
his mother's breathing; when she started to wake up, he
told her to stay still. Jordan, his 4-year-old sister, stayed
with her mom while her brother Cole provided key infor-
mation to the EMS crew about what happened and how to
contact his Dad and neighbors.  

Emily Cox (Caroline County): Eleven-year-old Emily
Cox was riding in the car with her mother and her two
younger sisters in August 2008 when suddenly Mom said
she felt like she was going to pass out. Just then, Mom
fainted, going 35 miles per hour on a rural road, and the
car moved off the road and toward a field. Emily reached
over and took control of the steering wheel, moving the
car back onto the shoulder of the road, stopping the car,
and turning off the ignition. Emily called her dad Steve
Cox who was only a mile or two away. By the time he
arrived at the scene, Emily's mom had regained conscious-
ness, so he safely drove everyone home. Emily's quick
actions prevented a more serious vehicle incident from
happening.
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(Continued on page 3)

Award winners Jordan and Cole Becker with (l-r) Howard County
Deputy Chief for EMS Operations John Butler, their mother, EMSC
Program Director Cyndy Wright-Johnson (behind Jordan and Cole),
their dad, and MIEMSS Executive Director Dr. Robert Bass

Award winner Emily Cox with her family, EMSC Program Director
Cyndy Wright-Johnson (behind Emily), and MIEMSS Executive
Director Dr. Robert Bass. Emily's step-dad is Kevin Gillespie,
Assistant Director, EMS Division, Caroline County Department of
Emergency Services.

Award winner Traevon Brown with his family, Capt. Holly Trego
(Cecil County Emergency Communications), EMSC Program Director
Cyndy Wright-Johnson (behind Traevon), and Dr. Robert Bass
(MIEMSS Executive Director).

Award winner Douglas Edward Buck with his family, EMSC Program
Director Cyndy Wright-Johnson (behind Douglas), and MIEMSS
Executive Director Dr. Robert Bass. Douglas' mom Laraine Buck is
a member of Salisbury Fire Department, Station #1.

(Continued from page 1)
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Traevon Brown (Cecil County): In August 2008, 8-
year-old Traevon found his mother in distress. She was
experiencing a medical emergency, and he dialed 9-1-1,
remaining calm throughout the call and giving the dis-
patcher important information to relay to the paramedics
who arrived and were able to help his mother.  

Douglas Edward Buck (Wicomico County): Sitting in
class in February 2008, Douglas Buck (then 9 years old)
was listening to his third-grade teacher give the class
instructions when he noticed that her eyes were closed
and she was going to fall. His teacher was already using
crutches from a previous surgery, and Doug was able to
catch his teacher's head to lessen her fall. He then asked
one classmate to come hold the leg in a cast and asked
(or maybe told) a second classmate to go and get the
school nurse. Doug remained calm and pretty much in
control of the class until other teachers and the school
nurse arrived. Doug used some of the first-aid skills he
learned in Cub Scouts to help his teacher that day.  

Isaac Curry (Prince George's County): In October
2008, Prince George's County Fire & EMS paramedics
responded to the scene where an adult had been struck
by a car. They were having difficulty communicating with
the person who was using American Sign Language, when
8-year-old Isaac Curry walked by and bravely stepped for-
ward. He knew sign language and offered to help the crew
talk with the victim. Isaac was able to calm the injured
man and help the crew determine the location of injuries.
The victim was able to learn what was going to be done to
help him and that he would be taken to the hospital.
Isaac's action demonstrated what is meant by the name
“Good Samaritan.”  

There were nine categories of EMS Star of Life
awards, with two winners in the category “MIEMSS
Director's Award for Excellence in EMS.”

Maryland Star of Life Award
Calvert County Rescue Dive Team: 

Dan Furth (diver)
Chief Kenneth Gray
Chris Heyer (diver)
Lori Lodge (diver)
Assistant Chief John Mowatt

During a severe storm across the Chesapeake Bay in
the early morning hours of September 20, 2008, a 45-foot
boat with four passengers on board broke fee of its moor-
ing and was blown toward shore. It became grounded in
extremely shallow water against 30-foot high cliffs, while
4-foot surf and high winds pounded it continuously.
Several hours later, after multiple rescue attempts had
failed due to the dangerous conditions and remote loca-
tion of the boat, the Calvert County Rescue Dive Team
was called in.

At approximately 4 AM, in total darkness, they began
their rescue operation, knowing that one passenger had a
serious head wound and another was suffering a diabetic
emergency. Dan Furth helped launch two Jet Skis. After a
difficult ride aboard the first Jet Ski, Chief Gray and
Assistant Chief Mowatt found the boat blown against the
cliffs and listing to one side. They boarded the wrecked
vessel and began giving first-aid to the panicked passen-
gers. Divers Chris Heyer and Lori Lodge soon arrived on

(Continued on page 4)
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Award winner Isaac Curry with his family, EMSC Program Director Cyndy Wright-Johnson (behind Isaac), and MIEMSS Executive Director Dr.
Robert Bass.

(Continued from page 2)
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the second Jet Ski and assisted in the rescue operation.
The passengers were offloaded one at a time to the Jet Ski
operated by Assistant Chief Mowatt and transported to a
nearby rescue boat from Benedict Volunteer Fire
Department. Arriving at Breezy Point Marina, the passen-
gers were taken by a St. Leonard Volunteer Fire
Department ambulance to a hospital.

Maryland EMS Citizen Award 
Ronnie Butler (tow-truck operator)

On November 5, 2008, following a collision in
Jefferson in Frederick County, a State Highway
Administration dump truck came to rest on top of a
Honda Civic that had been pushed across the intersection
against a utility pole. Two young women were trapped
inside the Civic. 

Chief Jimmy Lakin could see the severity of the crash,
which happed only a few hundred yards from the
entrance to Jefferson Volunteer Fire Company 20. He
immediately contacted Ronnie Butler, a heavy-duty tow
truck operator, to respond and assist fire/rescue person-
nel.

Mr. Butler responded to the scene within minutes,
arriving almost simultaneously with Rescue Squad 20. He
immediately began to try to stabilize the dump truck and
hooked up cables to lift the truck off the Honda, allowing
rescue workers to give aid.

Mr. Butler's quick response and expertise in vehicle
recovery dynamics allowed emergency workers to extri-
cate the two trapped teenagers and to begin treatment. He
certainly played a significant role in providing the trapped
young women a chance to survive a horrible crash. 

EMS Provider of the Year Award
Master Firefighter/ Paramedic Christopher Touzeau

Below are some of the comments from the Suburban
Hospital Emergency Department and Trauma Center staff
who nominated Mr. Touzeau for the EMS Provider of the
Year Award. 

They cited his work on many Quality Management
projects with the Suburban Hospital Emergency
Department that resulted in improved patient outcomes.
Some examples included the implementation of the trans-
mission of field EKGs and the development of a mecha-
nism for providing timely feedback of patient outcomes to
the medic units. He has also helped Suburban Hospital in
preparing for many disaster drills.

Suburban Hospital also stressed Mr. Touzeau's posi-
tive, “can do” attitude. He encouraged a team approach
between EMS and hospital staff regarding patient care. In
their nominating letter, Suburban Hospital stated that
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(Continued from page 3)

(Continued on page 5)

Maryland Star of Life Award: (L-R) Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director), Chief Kenneth Gray, Lori Lodge, Asst. Chief John Mowatt,
Chris Heyer, and Dan Furth.

Maryland EMS Citizen Award: (L-R) Ronnie Butler and Dr. Robert
Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director).

 



5Maryland EMS News

when Mr. Touzeau “calls from the field to alert us to
incoming patients, we know that the assessments will be
complete and correct, the protocols followed, and that he
will maintain a high standard of care. There are several
circumstances in which Mr. Touzeau either saved the
patient's life and/or increased the patient's chance of sur-
vival.”

Currently Mr. Touzeau is teaching paramedic students
at the Montgomery County Fire Rescue Training Academy
and serves as an excellent role model and mentor to the
EMS providers.

In summation, Suburban Hospital felt–and the Award
Selection Committee agreed–that Mr. Touzeau exemplifies
what the EMS Provider of the Year should be: dedicated,
committed to providing and improving quality care, con-
cerned with patient outcomes, and fostering collegial rela-
tionships with the hospitals and EMS providers in order to
best serve the community.

Maryland EMS-Geriatric Award
Howard County Fire & Rescue Department

In 2008, the Howard County Fire & Rescue
Department, in partnership with the six larger long-term
care facilities within the county and the Howard County
Office on Aging, launched a ground-breaking initiative to
improve each organization's ability to care effectively for
geriatric persons. The collaboration builds on the commit-
ment to improve elder care in Howard County. The goal is
to achieve real, measurable change in how each of the
participating organizations provides elder care. The pro-
gram is premised on the belief that health care providers
can do better and can accomplish more by communicat-
ing effectively and working together. One of the goals
being addressed is improved continuity of care between
long-term care facilities, hospitals, and EMS.

Maryland EMS for Children Award
Rose Ann Soloway

Rose Ann Soloway is a familiar face for Maryland's
Emergency Medical Community and injury prevention
advocates, as well as for the MIEMSS Region V Education
Council. Rose Ann has coordinated the clinical toxicology
education for both EMS and hospital professionals for the
Washington Metropolitan area for several decades and lec-
tured at conferences in Maryland, across the country, and
overseas. She has also been a strong and powerful voice
for poison prevention outreach, advocacy, and education
while wearing many hats as educator, instructor trainer,
television health expert, and curriculum developer. Rose
Ann's work at the National Capital Poison Center extended
into working in leadership positions with the American
Association of Poison Control Centers, Safe Kids USA, the
Home Safety Council, and the National Fire Protection
Association in their Risk Watch program development. 

Rose Ann has served on national committees and
advisory boards with such agencies as the Environmental
Protection Agency, Institute of Medicine, and World Health
Organization. Currently she is transitioning into partial
retirement in Charlottesville, Virginia, and will once again
be a pioneer, working to establish remote poison control
emergency consultation services in a pilot project that is
expected to be a model for the nation. 

Rose Ann was recognized for her involvement in
Maryland's local poison training for EMS providers and
nurses, for her long (and often late) hours on the emer-
gency phone number for the poison center, for her collab-
oration with the Maryland Poison Center, and especially
for advocating for children (the most at-risk group for
unintentional poisonings) and for advising emergency care
professionals on how to handle poison emergencies when
they occur. 
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Maryland EMS for Children Award: (L-R) Cyndy Wright-Johnson
(EMS for Children Program Director), Rose Ann Soloway, and Dr.
Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director).

(Continued from page 4)

(Continued on page 6)

Maryland EMS-Geriatric Award: (L-R) Deputy Chief for EMS
Operations John Butler (accepting the EMS-award for the Howard
County Fire & Rescue Department) and Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS
Executive Director).
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Emergency Medical Dispatcher of the Year Award
EMD Stanley D. Harris
Calvert County Control Center

During his career as a Communications Officer at
Calvert County Control Center, Stanley Harris (also known
as “Dave” and “Stumpy”) has helped save many lives. One
example is a call that he received on August 13, 2008 from
two young siblings who had just witnessed their mother
collapse on the floor. He instantly took control of the situ-
ation, asking the children who were 9 and 11 years old,
important questions to find out what happened to their
mother. Discovering that she had been shaking, he imme-
diately suspected a seizure. But as he continued to ask
questions in a child-friendly way, he realized that she had

turned blue and did not have a good airway. He quickly
asked for police to be sent to the area to assist the chil-
dren and gave the older child instructions to perform res-
cue breathing until help arrived. After a few breaths, their
mother regained consciousness and was able to breathe
on her own.

In addition to being a great EMD himself, Mr. Harris
has worked to improve the quality assurance process at
Calvert County Control Center. He presents mini-learning
sessions–some complete with PowerPoint presentations–
that the other EMDs can do at their work stations. As a
result, according to his supervisor, dispatcher QA scores
at Calvert County 9-1-1 improve each week.

Leon W. Hayes Award for Excellence in Emergency
Medical Services
Raymond B. Campbell, NREMT-P

Paramedic Raymond Campbell has been involved
with emergency medicine since he was a Navy corpsman
back in Vietnam in the late 1960s. Since 1976 when he
became an EMT, he has held numerous officer positions
and instructor titles, caring for the public both as a career
and volunteer prehospital provider.

In the early 1980s, Paramedic Campbell became the
Ambulance Supervisor at Kirk Army Health Clinic at
Aberdeen Proving Ground. Under him, the department has
become state-of-the-art and progressive. For example,
under his direction, the department initiated a medical
advisor board, QA/QI Program, a self-sustaining training
site with numerous accredited instruction programs, and
a Public Access Defibrillator Program (with more than 170
AEDs currently in use and two current public saves). In
addition, he helped to establish public education and cer-
tification courses in CPR, First Aid, and AED, as well as a
Combat Life Saver course that trains soldiers to save lives
in combat. He has also encouraged employees to become
instructors; for example, more than 85 percent of the
paramedics are instructors in first aid and CPR, while
more than 60 percent are also ACLS and PALS instructors. 

Paramedic Campbell was recognized for his more
than 30 years of service as a prehospital provider and his
leadership as Ambulance Supervisor at Kirk Army Health
Clinic. 

Outstanding EMS Program Award
Garrett County Emergency Services Clubs

The Emergency Services Clubs program of Southern
and Northern Garrett High Schools is a cooperative effort
between the Garrett County Board of Education, Garrett
College, and Garrett County Public Safety. It is designed to
bring awareness to high-school students of the need for
emergency services providers (especially volunteer

MIEMSS Presents Statewide Awards

Emergency Medical Dispatcher of the Year Award: (L-R) EMD
Stanley D. Harris and Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director).

Leon W. Hayes Award for Excellence in EMS: (L-R): Paramedic
Raymond B. Campbell and Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive
Director).

(Continued from page 5)

(Continued on page 7)
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providers), the opportunities for volunteer and career Fire
and EMS providers, and to offer the students a curriculum
for training in Community Emergency Response Team and
CPR. The ultimate goal of the program is to facilitate a
conduit for high-school students into the local fire and
EMS companies in their own communities.

In addition to offering first-aid, CPR, and safety train-
ing, club activities vary. For example, students:

• Put together their own mission and goals state-
ments;

• Make posters for recruitment for volunteer emer-
gency services and place them in their communities.

• Participate in mock crash and disaster scenarios.
These scenarios are usually done at the school with local
fire and rescue personnel demonstrating methods used to
extricate, assess, and treat the mock victims. This type of
activity shows the entire school how the volunteer public
safety system works.

In the modified Community Emergency Response
Team course, students learn such things as how to deter-
mine if a building is safe to enter, how to use a fire extin-
guisher, and how to locate electrical boxes. 

The Emergency Services Clubs program of Southern
and Northern Garrett High Schools is providing a vital ser-
vice to their school and home communities. 

Todd Dyche, a science teacher at Southern Garret
High School, started the club and continues as club advi-
sor. He is also president of the Garrett County Fire &
Rescue Association and a member of the Grantsville
Volunteer Fire Department.

Brad Frantz is the Director of the Garrett County
Office of Public Safety and Emergency Management. He
fosters working with the Garrett County Emergency
Services Clubs as a way to increase volunteerism, espe-
cially in the local rescue squads and fire departments.

MIEMSS Director's Award for Excellence in EMS
MSP Sergeant Nathan H. Wheelock (flight paramedic for
Trooper 2) & James MacKay (pilot for Trooper 2)

On the morning of December 23, 2008, Maryland State
Police Sergeant Nathan H. Wheelock performed three life-
saving rescues while serving as the paramedic and hoist
operator aboard MSP Aviation Command helicopter
“Trooper 2.” There had been a water main break in the
vicinity of the Congressional Golf Course in Bethesda. 

But this was no ordinary water main break. The water
pipe was 5-1/2 feet in diameter. It spewed 150,000 gallons
of water per minute on the hilly section of the road. The
resulting flash flood trapped and pushed several cars and
their occupants in a four-foot wall of water. One survivor
later noted that water piled up to the window of her car,
and ice formed on the windshield because of the 17-
degree temperature outside. Montgomery County Fire
Department Lieutenant Bill Phelps described “boulders
coming down the road the size of laundry baskets. It felt
like whitewater rapids.”

Sergeant Wheelock quickly reconfigured the aircraft
in preparation for a possible hoist rescue. Upon arriving
overhead the scene, he accurately assessed the numerous
hazards; these included power lines along each side of the
two-lane road, wires crossing the road, and approximately

Outstanding EMS Program Award: (L-R) Brad Frantz (Director of the
Garrett County Office of Public Safety and Emergency Management),
Todd Dyche (faculty advisor for the Garrett County Emergency
Services Clubs), and Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director).

MIEMSS Presents Statewide Awards

(Continued on page 8)

MIEMSS Director's Award for Excellence in EMS: (L-R) Major
Andrew J. (A. J.) McAndrew (Commander, MSP Aviation), MSP
Sergeant Nathan H. Wheelock (flight paramedic for Trooper 2), and
Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director). Missing from the
photo is James MacKay (pilot for Trooper 2).

(Continued from page 6)

 



100-foot trees forming a partial canopy over two vehicles
that were trapped by the torrent of freezing water threat-
ening to sweep them down the steep River Road and into
the swollen Cabin John Creek. These two vehicles were
not accessible to ground-based rescuers. Clearly the three
people in these two vehicles were in a life-threatening sit-
uation.

There was room for the crew to position the heli-
copter between the trees and power lines, but the power
lines in front of them would eliminate an escape route
should something occur to the helicopter. If the crew con-
ducted the hoists at an altitude above the obstructions,
they would not have been able to see through the trees
and direct the rescue basket to the trapped people. They
had to get down into the trees to make a quick rescue.

James MacKay piloted the helicopter into position
until he lost sight of the vehicles below him. Wheelock
then became MacKay's eyes and guided the helicopter
through verbal directions to MacKay. They settled into a
hover between the trees and power lines with another set
of power lines crossing in front of them. The flight crew
had decided that if something went wrong, MacKay would
drop the helicopter onto River Road to the left and ahead
of the vehicles to avoid the trapped people. Any move-

ment to the left, right, or forward, and Trooper 2 would
have impacted trees or power lines, but MacKay and
Wheelock agreed to put their lives in danger to save three
others.

MacKay was able to maintain a rock-solid hover, while
Wheelock expertly maneuvered the rescue basket clear of
all obstacles. He executed two flawless hoist rescues–in
the first, saving a woman and in the second, saving a
woman and her son. By the time of the second hoist res-
cue, however, the rescue basket and rescue cable were
covered in so much ice that it could not be completely
retracted. Wheelock had to calm the mother and her son,
while keeping the basket from swinging and giving
MacKay verbal directions to get Trooper 2 out of the dan-
gerously confined area. With incredible coordination,
Trooper 2 moved from the scene to a nearby field where
Wheelock moved the mother and her son into the heli-
copter. All three survivors were flown by Trooper 2 to
Suburban Hospital for further treatment.

Without question, the performance of Sergeant
Wheelock and James MacKay was outstanding, coura-
geous, well above the call of duty, and in a situation in
which there was a definite risk to the lives of both men. At
a scene filled with fear, confusion, and terrible destruc-
tion, these men brought life-saving skills while risking
their own lives. 
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(Continued from page 7)
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MIEMSS Director's Award for Excellence in EMS: (L-R) Kyrle Preis III (Fire Director, Baltimore County Fire Department), Don Kraft (Loyola
Blakefield faculty), Kim DeMario (AED Coordinator & School Nurse at Loyola Blakefield), Jeremy Parr (athletic trainer at Loyola Blakefield),
and Dr. Robert Bass (MIEMSS Executive Director).

(Continued on page 9)
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MIEMSS Director's Award for Excellence in EMS
Loyola Blakefield AED Program 
Don Kraft 
Jeremy Parr

Loyola Blakefield has a Public Access Defibrillation
Program. So when Joseph Roberts, a parent of a ninth-
grade soccer player from Archbishop Curley High School,
slumped in his bleacher seat before the start of a late-
afternoon soccer game on October 8, 2008, Loyola staff
knew what to do and did it!

Physical Education Chairman Don Kraft rushed to the
side of Mr. Roberts and carried him from the bleachers to
the ground so he could begin CPR. He also sent a student
to get Jeremy Parr, an athletic trainer, so he could bring
the AED. By the time Mr. Parr arrived, 9-1-1 had been
called and a small group of parents were assisting Mr.
Kraft. These included two Loyola fathers who were physi-
cians and took over breathing and chest compressions
and an Archbishop Curley father who held Mr. Roberts'
head and neck in the right position to maintain an open
airway.

After Mr. Parr applied the AED pads to Mr. Roberts,
the AED indicated that a shockable rhythm was detected
and, after responders moved clear of Mr. Roberts, deliv-
ered one shock. Following additional CPR, Mr. Roberts
started to breathe and had a pulse. Mr. Parr applied a
pulse oximeter to a finger of Mr. Roberts to monitor his 

oxygen saturation and also continued to monitor his heart
rate until Baltimore County EMS arrived. Paramedics then
took over the medical assessment, treatment, and trans-
port of Mr. Roberts. 

At St. Joseph Medical Center, Mr. Roberts had a stent
inserted into his completely blocked left main artery.
Following quadruple bypass surgery when he was stable
neurologically, Mr. Roberts is completely recovered and
has no brain damage. His stay at St. Joseph Medical
Center had a happy ending, but his story would have
ended differently if Loyola Blakefield did not have an AED
Program.

9

Student members of the Garrett County Emergency Services Clubs (Outstanding EMS Program) attended the awards ceremony and cheered on
their advisors

(Continued from page 8)

Right Care When It Counts Award Winner Emily Cox with her three
sisters.
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Joseph L. Wright, MD MPH,
Associate State EMS Medical Director
for Pediatrics, recently was appoint-
ed to the Committee on Pediatric
Emergency Medicine (COPEM), part
of the American Academy of
Pediatrics (AAP) in his role as Senior
Vice-President of the Child Health
Advocacy Institute at the Children's
National Medical Center in D.C. The
two-year appointment is effective
July 1, 2009. Cyndy Wright-Johnson,
MSN, RNC (EMSC Director at
MIEMSS) also was recently appointed
to the COPEM as the National

Association of State EMS Officials'
EMS Council Liaison Representative.

According to the AAP website,
the AAP Committee on Pediatric
Emergency Medicine addresses the
unique needs of infants, children, and
adolescents in the access to and
delivery of pediatric emergency med-
ical services. As an advocate for the
establishment of emergency medical
services for children, the Committee
utilizes its resources to foster nation-
al programs designed to heighten
professional and public knowledge of
such issues as prehospital care of

children, pediatric life support, EMS
hospital resources, and the role of
the pediatrician in EMS. The
Committee also authors Childhood
Emergencies in the Office, Hospital,
and Community: Organizing Systems
of Care, a speaker's kit entitled EMSC:
A Child's Life Depends on It, fact
sheets for parents called “When Your
Child Needs Emergency Medical
Services” and “Four Steps to Safety
Readiness,” and the AAP First
Aid/Choking/CPR Chart. In addition,
the Committee participates in the
federally sponsored EMSC Regional
Symposia, the EMS Partnership for
Children Stakeholders Group, and
National EMS Week. The Committee
also has oversight of a grant contract
from the Maternal & Child Health
Bureau to support projects for
improving pediatric emergency care
and participates in a 4-year coopera-
tive agreement to the AAP from the
same agency entitled
“Implementation and Evaluation of
Emergency Care for Children:
Guidelines for Preparedness.”

Two Appointed to National 
Pediatric Committee

Brian Maguire, clinical associate
professor of emergency health stud-
ies (EHS) at the University of
Maryland Baltimore County (UMBC),
has won a 2009 Fulbright Scholarship
to expand his groundbreaking
research on the occupational risks
among ambulance personnel. Dr.
Maguire will spend four months in
Australia in 2010, working on his
research and teaching at three
Australian universities: Edith Cowan,
Charles Sturt, and Flinders. 

Dr. Maguire's previous research
projects were the first to document
the occupational injury and fatality
rates among EMS personnel in the
U.S. EMS workers face a host of on-
the-job health risks: everything from
common back injuries, strains, and
sprains to more serious injuries
caused by ambulance crashes and
assaults by patients.

“The occupational injury and
fatality rates for American EMS pro-
fessionals are far above the national
average,” said Dr. Maguire, a former
New York City paramedic, emergency
services manager, and health care
administrator. “But because of a lack

of research on the topic, it's been
hard to convince people outside the
profession of the serious occupation-
al hazards. As a result, little has been
done to make the job safer.

"The Fulbright award will permit
me to work toward developing
lessons learned and best practices to
protect the lives and health of emer-
gency services personnel around the
world.”

Dr. Maguire has been a member
of the EHS faculty since 1999. He is
associate director of the emergency
health services graduate program
and director of the Center for
Emergency Education and Disaster
Research (CEEDR). He has been a
consultant to the Department of
Homeland Security and numerous
health departments in the areas of
bio-terrorism and disaster prepared-
ness, an international consultant for
systems development, as well as a
committee member for the National
Highway Traffic Safety
Administration and the American
Ambulance Association in the areas
of ambulance and workforce safety.

Brian Maguire, EHS, Wins
Fulbright Scholarship

Disciplinary Actions 
The following final disciplinary

actions were taken by the EMS Board
on the dates indicated:

B-2009-399 (CRT)-May 18, 2009.
For pleading guilty to theft over $500
and failing to disclose the conviction
on application for EMT-B certifica-
tion, EMT-B recertification, and CRT
licensure, revocation.

B-2009-396 (EMT-P)-May 18,
2009.  For being found guilty of sec-
ond degree assault, probation
through September 2009.

B-2008-382 (EMT-P)-April 23,
2009.  For testing positive for a con-
trolled dangerous substance, having
in 2007 received a 30-day suspension,
been placed on probation, and been
required to complete a substance
abuse program for a similar offense,
revocation.



May 19 and May 23 during EMS
Week 2009 were special days for six
Maryland EMS providers who died in
the line of duty (see box). They were
honored May 19 at a special memori-
al service in Maryland and on May 23
at the 2009 National EMS Memorial
Service in Roanoke, Virginia.

Both events were on the itiner-
ary of those who began the National
EMS Memorial Bike Ride in New York
City to honor and celebrate the lives
of EMS personnel who serve every-
day, those who have become sick or
injured while performing their duties,
and those who have died in the line
of duty.

This year riders and support
people from the U.S., Canada, and
Ireland met in either New York City
or Paintsville, Kentucky on May 15.
Each group started riding on May 16–

one riding south, one riding north–
and met in Roanoke, Virginia on May
22, in anticipation of the 2009
National EMS Memorial Service at 6
PM on Saturday, May 23. 

In Maryland, on May 19, about
150 bike riders and support staff,
accompanied by approximately a
dozen new riders from the Maryland
State Police (MSP) Aviation
Command, started their ride at the
Ritchie Volunteer Fire Department in
Prince George's County, and rode
several miles to Walker Mill Regional
Park where six Maryland EMS
providers who died in the line of
duty were memorialized by several
speakers, including Dr. Robert Bass
(MIEMSS Executive Director), Maj.
Andrew J. (A. J.) McAndrew
(Commander, MSP Aviation), David

EMS Week Memorial Services in 
Maryland & Roanoke

(Continued on page 12)

Honored at EMS Week
Memorial Services in
Maryland & Roanoke

Connie C. Bornman, 57, of
Middle River Volunteer Ambulance
and Rescue Company, Middle River,
MD, who died in the line of duty of
a duty related cardiac event on May
17, 2004.

Stephen H. Bunker, 59, of
Maryland State Police, Baltimore,
MD, who died in the line of duty of
injuries sustained in a medevac
helicopter crash on September 28,
2008.

Mickey Charles Lippy, 34, of
Maryland State Police, Baltimore,
MD, who died in the line of duty of
injuries sustained in a medevac
helicopter crash on September 28,
2008.

Tonya Michelle Mallard, 39, of
Waldorf Volunteer Fire Dept.,
Waldorf, MD, who died in the line of
duty of injuries sustained in a
medevac helicopter crash on
September 28, 2008.

Brian Neville, 32, of Baltimore
County Fire Department, Towson,
MD, who died in the line of duty of
an on-duty cardiac event on
October 16, 2008.

Jeanette Roseberry, 27, of Mid
Maryland Transports, Hagerstown,
MD, who died in the line of duty of
injuries sustained in a motor vehi-
cle collision on October 24, 2004.Following the Benediction during the first part of the EMS Week Memorial Service at Walker

Mill Regional Park, bike riders stand at attention as a MSP helicopter flies overhead.

Maryland EMS News 11
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Page (Representing the National EMS
Memorial Bike Ride), and Pastor Mike
Adams (MSP Chaplain).

Following Benediction and a fly-
over by a MSP helicopter, pipers
played “Amazing Grace” as the bike
riders made their way down the trail
to the crash site of Trooper 2 on
September 28, 2008. (The crew of
Trooper 2–Helicopter Pilot/Retired
Corporal Stephen H. Bunker and
Trooper First Class/Flight Paramedic
Mickey C. Lippy–had been on a life-
saving mission transporting two
injured young women from a crash
scene in Waldorf, Charles County,
Maryland to Prince George's Trauma
Center. Another EMS provider from
the Waldorf Rescue Squad, EMT-B
Tonya Mallard, was on-board assist-
ing with the medical treatment. The
fatalities include the State Police
pilot and flight medic, the volunteer
EMS medical provider, and 18-year-
old Ashley Younger, a patient.
Eighteen-year-old Jordan Wells, a sec-
ond patient on the helicopter, sur-
vived the crash and continues with
her recovery from severe injuries.)
Families and guests were transported
by bus to a closer entrance to the
crash site (deep in the woods of the

park). There a second service fol-
lowed for those involved in the
crash. This service included a
wreath-laying ceremony and the
unveiling of a memorial fashioned
from a helicopter rotor blade that
contains the photos and names of
Bunker, Lippy, Mallard, Younger, and
Wells. 

At the conclusion of the
Maryland May 19 memorial, those
participating in the National EMS
Memorial Bike Ride left the park to
ride into the District of Columbia
before continuing on to Roanoke.

On May 23, the six EMS
providers from Maryland who gave
their lives in the line of duty were
honored at the National EMS
Memorial Service. A member of each
of their families was presented with a
medallion, symbolizing eternal mem-
ory; a U.S. Flag which has flown over
the Nation's Capital, symbolizing ser-
vice to the country; and a White
Rose, symbolizing undying love. In
addition to the presentations made
during the service, each honoree's
name was engraved on a bronze oak
leaf which was added to the “Tree of
Life,” the National EMS Memorial in
Roanoke.

EMS Week Memorial Services in Maryland
& Roanoke

Maryland EMS News

The crash of Trooper 2 that occurred on September 28, 2008, was remembered in a wreath-
laying ceremony and the unveiling of a memorial fashioned from a helicopter rotor blade
that contains the photos and names of Bunker, Lippy, Mallard, Younger, and Wells.

(Continued from page 11)

National EMS Education Standards and
Instructor Guidelines

The National EMS Education Standards have been approved and posted on
www.EMS.gov. The corresponding Instructional Guidelines for Emergency
Medical Responder (EMR), Emergency Medical Technician (EMT), Advanced
EMT (AEMT), and Paramedic are also posted. To download a PDF version of
these documents, please go to www.EMS.gov, click “Education” on the top red
navigation bar and select “National EMS Education Standards” from the drop-
down menu.
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Rae Oliveira, BS, RN, NREMT-P
recently joined the MIEMSS Licensure
and Certification staff as an EMS
Training Specialist, assuming primary
responsibility for the EMT-Basic
Program. Ms. Oliveira comes to
MIEMSS with more than 22 years of
experience at the Howard County
Department of Fire & Rescue
Services, as firefighter, battalion
chief, EMS instructor, and paramedic.
A graduate of the Emergency Health
Services Department at the
University of Maryland Baltimore
County (UMBC), she is also a nurse,
having completed the Community
College of Baltimore County-
Catonsville's accelerated Paramedic
to RN Bridge program.

To better direct your calls at the
MIEMSS Department of Licensure &
Certification (410-706-3666 or toll free
at 1-800-762-7157), below are the pri-
mary and secondary responsibilities
and “expertise” of the L&C staff:

Bill Seifarth, MS, NREMT-P
Director: Office of Licensure &
Certification
Acting Division Director:
Communications, IT/Data,
SYSCOM/EMRC
Leona Rowe, NREMT-P
Primary: First Responder, Law
Enforcement Course, EMD, Con Ed
Assists with: EMT-B & ALS
Rae Oliveira, BS, RN, NREMT-P
Primary: EMT-Basic
Assists with: Con Ed, First
Responder, ALS
Terrell Buckson, BS, NREMT-P
Primary: ALS, Electronic Processing
Assists with: EMD, Con Ed, BLS
Pete Fiackos, NREMT-P
Primary: Education Development,
Program Approval, Learning
Management System
Assists with: Law Enforcement
Course, ALS/BLS

If the specialist who is primarily
responsible for a given subject or
program is unavailable, please con-

tact any of the other specialists who
are able to assist with your issue or
question. Also, if you are uncertain,
please contact Michelle Bell, Doris
Boyer, or Sharon Morgan who will
direct you to the appropriate individ-
ual or resource.

Maryland EMS News

This summer the Bystander Care Program will join
the Allegany County Department of Public Safety in plac-
ing displays at Canal Place in Cumberland.

Through the efforts of Al Ward, coordinator of the
Bystander Care Program, Garrett College, Hagerstown
Community College, and Wor-Wic Community College
have incorporated the Bystander Care Program into their

truck-driving training curriculums, with many Bystander
classes being taught by instructors who live near the col-
leges.

Earlier this year, a Bystander Care class was held for
the Montgomery County Community Emergency Response
Team (CERT). This was the first class held in Montgomery
County. The Chesapeake College in Talbot County also
offered Bystander Care this past March as part of its
truck-driving training curriculum.

The Bystander Care Program was developed by
MIEMSS through a grant from the Maryland Highway
Safety Office. While open to anyone over 18 years of age,
the class is intended for fleet operators and others who
spend a great deal of their time on the road. The purpose
is to teach those who arrive first on the scene of a vehicle
crash what to do before EMS and rescue crews arrive.

For further information, contact Al Ward at the
MIEMSS Region I Office (award@miemss.org or 
301-895-5934).

Update on Bystander Care Program

Licensure & Certification Staff Update

Rae Oliveira, BS, RN, NREMT-P

New Primary Stroke Center

Frederick Memorial Hospital in Frederick, Maryland
was recently designated as a Primary Stroke Center and is
accepting stroke patients that meet the criteria for trans-
port to a Primary Stroke Center as indicated in the
“Maryland Medical Protocols for EMS Providers.” The
number of designated Primary Stroke Centers statewide is
now 32. 

For further information, please contact the Office of
State EMS Medical Director (410-706-0880) or the Office of
Hospital Programs (410-706-3932).
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June 13-19, 2009
Maryland State Firemen's Convention
Ocean City, MD
Information: www.msfa.org

August 28, 2009
Peninsula Regional Medical Center 
Trauma Conference
Clarion Hotel & Conference Center
Information: Lynn Foster at 1-410-546-6400

October 7, 2009
Washington County Hospital Trauma Seminar
The Merle S. Elliott Continuing Education 

& Conference Center
Hagerstown Community College
Information: 301-790-2800, ext.236

October 7-10, 2009
National ENA Annual Conference
Baltimore Convention Center
Information: www.ena.org

October 16-18, 2009
Pyramid EMS Conference
Solomon's Island
Information: MIEMSS Region V Office 301-474-1485

Mark Your 2009 Calendar


